
 BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 1st November 2006

Present:

Councillors Hales (Chair)

Councillors Corazzo, P. Evans, Harrison, Humfrey, Parker, Pote, Tebbutt and Whyte. 

Also Present:
Councillor Padwick

06.MA.16
APOLOGIES  

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Hakewill for whom Councillor Harrison was substituting.

06.MA.17
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meetings held on 11th July 2006 and 30th August 2006 be approved and signed by the Chair. 

06.MA.18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Parker declared a prejudicial interest in item A5, as the Chair of Northamptonshire County Council’s Cabinet Committee on Community Funding. Councillor Parker left the meeting prior to consideration of this item.

Councillor Tebbutt declared a personal interest in item A5 as a Board Member of Kettering Business Venture Trust and a member of the Lawrence’s Site Project Team.

Councillor Hales and Corazzo declared personal interests in items A3 and A4 as a members of Unison.

Councillor Padwick, who was present at the meeting although not a member of the Committee, also declared a personal interest in item A5 as a the Borough Council’s representative for the Northamptonshire Racial Equality Council.

06.MA.19
RESPONSES OF THE EXECUTIVE TO SCRUTINY REPORTS

Members received details of the responses of the Executive to the following reports that had been forwarded for consideration to that body at its meeting held on 12th July 2006 by this Committee :-

i) SLA Grant Monitoring – Shopmobility

ii) Review of Kettering Transport Services

06.MA.20
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A1)


The Key Performance Information Booklet for October 2006 had been submitted for members information. The following matters arose in discussion of the Booklet’s content and members were appraised of details in respect of them:-

· Members would be provided with an updated PMS Report for Development Services after the Committee

· Details of properties in Avondale Ward that would benefit from the Council’s Affordable Warmth Programme would be submitted to Members after the Committee

· Members were updated in respect of the recruitment of a new Community Sports Coach

· Members were appraised in respect of the level of complaints in respect of Environmental Care being relative to the Unit’s high customer base

· The situation in respect of decreased seating in the Albert Munn Chapel at Kettering Crematorium would be examined

· Members received explanations for issues raised in respect of the Housing Revenue Account and the situation in respect of void properties

· An explanation of Capital Programme spending was provided

· Consistency in the way of recording achieved or missed performance targets would be examined in terms of making the Performance Colour Code consistent with that of the financial indicators

· Members received assurances that Crime and Anti-social behaviour indicators were meaningful and realistic when making comparison with the 2003/04 baseline

· It was noted that the Response Centres in the A6 Towns were currently operating on reduced hours due to the reduction in Library opening hours in each location 

· Members were appraised of the need to consult the public as part of the ongoing plans for the re-generation of the Town Centre that involved the Municipal Offices, and the need for continued provision of customer services in Kettering Town Centre at that location along with other compatible usages

· Members noted that improvements were taking place to the Council Chamber to improve acoustic and visual provision, to improve planning meetings and the use of the room for public meetings

· Details of issues regarding car park ticket machines at Morrison’s were provided

Where an explanation could not be offered, information would be 

provided for members at the earliest opportunity.


(Councillor Whyte joined the meeting at 7.35pm)

06.MA.21
PEOPLE’S PANEL CONSULTATION REPORT (A2)

A report was submitted that provided members with the results of the latest   Peoples Panel consultation exercise, which highlighted key issues from the report and provided members with the opportunity to discuss the findings.

Details of the timing and the response rate to the survey were provided along with the topics which people were questioned about.

Members were also provided with survey headlines in respect of individual topics.

Councillor Padwick was present at the meeting and addressed the Committee in respect of the low response rate from young people, and how engagement could be increased through bodies such as the Student Council. He also raised the issue of recycling with regard to plastics being accepted, liaison with schools and businesses and issues arising during the summer with regard to refuse collection.

Members also raised the issue of the difference between the perception of respondents to the survey, and actual recorded performance, particularly with reference to Crime Reduction and Street Cleanliness.

With regard to the involvement of young people on the Panel, members were informed that the next survey would seek to recruit more young people to the Panel and also seek to segment the responses of young people as well as use them as part of the whole set of results. It was also considered that changing people’s perceptions of a service that they did not actively participate in (such as Street Cleansing) was more difficult to do than it was for one that people actively participate in (such as Recycling).

Members were also appraised of the situation with respect to the market for the recycling of plastics, and of initiatives for increasing links with commercial organisations and schools, plus the impact on the Council Tax payer. However, it was felt that there was at times a need to look ‘outside the box’ for service provision of this type.

In view of the above, members felt that consideration needed to be given to ways in which the Recycling service could be extended. Consequently, it was

RESOLVED
that :-

i) the People’s Panel report be received and note; and 

ii)
the Policy and Improvement Committee be requested to reconvene the Task and Finish Group on Recycling with a view to examining the potential for extending the service currently provided.

06.MA.22
OPERATION KLEEN SWEEP(A3)

A report was submitted that informed members of the progress and outcomes of the Operation Kleen Sweep undertaken throughout the Borough. This involved details of what had been undertaken, what was planned and interaction with partner organisations. Details were also provided of other environmental initiatives, the results of national performance monitoring and the Council’s success in winning various awards for this service.

Members received further information in respect of the additional work that generic wardens would be able to undertake, particularly in respect of education and enforcement, and the linkages with the Clean Neighbourhoods Act. Members were also informed in respect of case law that had determined the responsibility for the disposal of litter from fast food outlets being the purchasers rather than the vendors.

Members noted the provision of additional waste bins in the Borough.

06.MA.23
CARE AND REPAIR SERVICES (A4)


A report was submitted that updated the Committee on the Care and Repair service provided for elderly and disabled owner-occupiers in the Borough. It was noted that ways were being considered in which the service could be subject to a re-tendering process and further details would be reported to the Committee at its next meeting, along with details of the customer perception of the service.

06.MA.24
WORK PROGRAMME 2006/07 (A6)

Members received the Committee’s work programme for consideration. It was

RESOLVED
that the following items be added to the Work Programme for future consideration by the Committee :-

· Care and Repair service

· 2007/08 Budget proposals

· Local Area Agreements – Review

· Outside Bodies – Review of arrangements

(Councillor Parker left the meeting at 8.40pm prior to consideration of the next item having declared a prejudicial interest.)

06.MA.25
SLA GRANTS MONITORING (A5)

Members received monitoring information in respect of progress against specifications contained in the Service Level Agreements (SLA) of those voluntary/not for profit organisations receiving Borough Council funding in 2006/07. The report submitted was in respect of the first two quarters of 2006. Details of the level of grant-aid and the Lead Officer for each grant-aided organisation were submitted. Monitoring information for the periods specified was also provided. 

Members examined the monitoring information for each organisation and expressed concern in respect of the gaps in the information provided, which made it difficult to form a true picture of overall performance. Details of the additional information would be forwarded to members at the earliest opportunity. However, it was noted that all Lead Officers were happy with each organisation’s progress so far this year.

Additionally, concern was expressed in respect of the working relationships between certain voluntary sector organisations, although these were now considered to be improving.

It was considered that some organisations might need additional support when completing the monitoring forms in particular with regard to usage by BME groups. 

Members requested that a copy of the form detailing the monitoring questions could be forwarded to them to help them with their understanding of the information required from grant-aided organisations.


RESOLVED

that :-

i) the progress of voluntary sector organisations in achieving their outputs in their service specifications be noted, subject to the submission of additional monitoring information to members;

ii) any organisation where the information on progress was not considered to be satisfactory should be referred to the Executive;

iii) additional support be provided for organisations in completing the monitoring forms in particular with regard to usage by BME groups;

iv)
a copy of the form detailing the monitoring questions be forwarded to members to help them with their understanding of the information required from grant-aided organisations.

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.05pm)

Signed________________________________________________

Chair
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